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Recent farmdoc daily articles have examined trends in liquidity measures for farms in Illinois and Kansas 
(July 20, 2018 and August 10, 2018).  In general, liquidity improved from 2007 to 2012, and then 
declined.  This article used data from three farm management associations and USDA-ERS to further 
explore trends in the current ratio.  In addition, differences in the current ratio among farms are examined. 

To examine trends in the current ratio, data from the Illinois FBFM program, the Kansas Farm 
Management Association (KFMA), the University of Minnesota, and USDA-ERS were utilized.  The Illinois 
FBFM data was reported in annual reports.  The KFMA data included annual data for crop farms, 
crop/beef farms, and beef farms.  The FINPIN database, generated by the Center for Farm Financial 
Management at the University of Minnesota, were used to obtain current ratio data over the sample 
period.  It is important to note that data for all the farms in FINBIN, rather than data for a specific farm 
type, was utilized.  Data for all U.S. farms were obtained from the USDA-ERS Farm Income and Wealth 
Statistics website. 

Current Ratio Trends 

The current ratio is computed by dividing current assets by current liabilities.  Current assets include cash, 
accounts receivable, supply inventories, crop inventories, and market livestock inventories.  Current 
liabilities include accounts payable, operating lines of credit, and the portion of non-current loans due 
within the next year. 

Liquidity thresholds are typically used by analysts to determine whether a farm has an adequate liquidity 
position.  A current ratio above 2.0 is considered adequate and would typically be sufficient to weather a 
one to two year downturn in margins.  A farm with a ratio below 1.0 is not able to cover their current 
liabilities by selling all of their current assets, and therefore may have trouble repaying loans.   
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Table 1 reports the current ratio from 2006 to 2017 for the Illinois FBFM, KFMA, and FINBIN farms, and 
for all U.S. farms from 2009 to 2017.  The Illinois FBFM, KFMA, and U.S. farm information represent 
annual averages.  The FINBIN values represent median values.  Current ratio information prior to 2009 
was not available for all U.S. farms. 

 

For all four data series the current ratio peaked in 2012.  The Illinois FBFM and KFMA averages peaked 
at values above 3.0 while the peaks for farms in the FINBIN database and for all U.S. farms were below 
3.0.  Also, for all four of the data series, the current ratio dropped substantially from 2012 to 2017.  It is 
important to note that the current ratios for Illinois FBFM farms, KFMA farms, and FINBIN farms are 
significantly correlated.  In other words, they tend to have similar trends.  The average current ratio in 
2017 for Illinois FBFM and KFMA farms is at higher levels than that for the FINBIN farms and all U.S. 
farms.  The median and average 2017 current ratios for the FINBIN farms and for all U.S. farms are 
substantially below the 2.0 threshold.  In summary, for all four data series, the improvement in the current 
ratio experienced as a result of the large increase in ethanol production in 2007 has essentially 
disappeared.   

Current Ratio Deciles for 2017 

The discussion above examined trends in average and median current ratios from 2006 to 2017.  These 
trends highlight the increase in farm liquidity up to 2012 and the subsequent decline in liquidity after 2012.  
However, using averages and median values does not provide insight into differences in liquidity among 
farms.  Table 2 reports decile information for KFMA and FINBIN farms for 2017.  The results in table 2 are 
rather sobering.  Approximately 50 and 70 percent of the KFMA and FINBIN farms, respectively, have a 
current ratio below the 2.0 threshold.  Even more disconcerting, 20 and 30 percent of the KFMA and 
FINBIN farms, respectively, were below the 1.0 threshold.  Conversely, there were 40 and 10 percent of 
the KFMA and FINBIN farms, respectively, that had a current ratio above 3.0.   

Table 1.  Current Ratio for Various Aggregates of Farms, 2006 to 2017

Illinois

Year FBFM KFMA FINBIN USDA-ERS

2006 1.86 1.89 1.48 N/A

2007 2.38 2.10 1.86 N/A

2008 2.49 2.51 1.89 N/A

2009 2.31 2.79 1.61 2.08

2010 2.55 2.90 1.97 2.82

2011 2.76 3.11 2.19 2.60

2012 3.07 3.36 2.45 2.87

2013 2.62 3.33 1.90 2.14

2014 2.34 2.91 1.78 2.15

2015 2.07 2.49 1.52 1.79

2016 2.10 2.26 1.50 1.59

2017 1.96 2.15 1.37 1.58

N/A = not available
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Concluding Comments 

This article examined trends in liquidity for farms participating in farm management associations and for 
all U.S. farms.  Liquidity, measured using the current ratio, has declined substantially since its peak in 
2012.  Using KFMA and FINBIN data, over 50 percent of the farms had a current ratio below 2.0, and 
from 20 to 30 percent of the farms had a current ratio below 1.0.  These percentages illustrate the 
difficulty that large proportions of farms are having in repaying loans and covering current liabilities.   

USDA-ERS projects that the average current ratio in 2018 for all U.S. farms will be 1.49, down from an 
average current ratio of 1.58 in 2017.  In general, liquidity measures in 2018 will depend on a multitude of 
factors including crop prices and yields, weather, and other factors, all of which are inter-related.  Using 
current futures prices adjusted for basis, trend yields, and projected government payments; we expect the 
percentage of farms below the critical liquidity thresholds to increase in 2018.          
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KFMA FINBIN

10% 0.39 0.48

20% 0.77 0.78

30% 1.09 0.96

40% 1.42 1.09

50% 1.96 1.26

60% 3.01 1.49

70% 5.66 1.90

80% 19.22 2.59

90% 32.19 4.31

100% N/A 12.68

Median 2.49 1.37

N/A = not applicable; current debt = 0

Table 2.  2017 Deciles for KFMA and FINBIN Farms

https://farmdocdaily.illinois.edu/2018/08/examining-trends-liquidity-sample-kansas-farms.html
https://finbin.umn.edu/
https://data.ers.usda.gov/reports.aspx?ID=17835
https://farmdocdaily.illinois.edu/2018/07/cash-is-king-revisited.html

